
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

April 17, 2018
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  

2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 

A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

Fire Chief, Josh Tope 

        Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
 
Captain, Rick Maggard Firefighter, Chris Baird
        Firefighter, Josh Doak
             
Firefighter, Caleb Garcia
Firefighter, Jim Daulton

Public Present:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman


Steve Bowyer


3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen stated there were no administrative remarks.
4. Approval of Minutes: March 20, 2018
Minutes were approved as presented.
5. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler stated there was no correspondence.
6. Financial Reports: 
Chief Tope explained we were currently through 75% of the budget year with our expenditures being right on the mark or under. He said that a few line items were over spent but most were minimal for instance, furnishings and houseware was budgeted at $450.00 and spent up to $743.00, so although that line item shows it is over spent at around 165% of the budgeted amount it is only a few hundred dollars. He did tell the board that next meeting they will see a big expense, almost $10,000.00, that was spent to get engine 41 back in service. He told them there were a few items on the list to be fixed but the engine had some other issues that ultimately put it out of service and we had to get it towed to Rush’s to be fixed. Chief Tope said that we are right on track within spending in our overall budget and that all unnecessary spending has been cut off to allow him and Office Manager Mohler to better prepare the upcoming budget and account for carry-over totals. 
7. Office Managers Report: 

Office Manager Mohler explained that we are on track with normal monthly revenue for ambulance income. She explained to the board that its hard to compare our outstanding AERO balances from this year to the last as we were not properly billing our calls and now that we are billing for refusals it is making our total outstanding revenue higher as billing for refusals takes a bit more time. Lastly, Office Manager Mohler explained that because the last wildland season was extremely bad, and the Federal Government did not budget enough funds, we are still waiting on a payment of over $100,000.00 to come in and we are hoping it does so before the end of June because it would greatly help our carryover. 
8. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Chief Tope stated that the prescribed burn that happened south of Lake Odell went very well and the communication and working with the Fuels Crews that worked this burn went very smoothly. The managing team for this burn let Chief Tope know how much they appreciated the Districts support and easy of this project. Chief Tope stated that he posted to our Facebook page a few weeks prior to the event, we had a big electronic sign within the park and posted notices throughout Munds Park to inform the community. Doing this cut down greatly on the calls to the station the few days that the burn was happening. In the past without all of that communication we would have been taking calls all day long but this cut down the calls to around three the first day. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief Tope said that the PTSD bill is in the final hearing stages and about to be voted on. He stated that there is also another House bill, H2505, that would lower the tax responsibility for people over a certain age and under a certain income bracket. He said that if this bill passed it could greatly impact the Fire District in a negative way being that our demographics have a high level of retired individuals. He told the board that he called and left a message with our representative on how this bill would impact our District negatively and he encourages the board to call and do the same if they also feel strongly about it. 
C. Operational Report: 
Chief Tope reported that the wildland pants finally arrived, and he just finished closing out that grant from the VFA. He said that we just paid the bill of around $6600.00 and that we will see a portion of that come back once the grant is processed with the VFA. Chief Tope showed the board the new gas monitor that he received from a successful ADEQ grant. He told the board that we have two monitors, but the sensors in the machines are no longer being made which made the monitors obsolete. The monitors cost a little over $2000.00. Finally, Chief Tope explained that our AFG Grant for the SCBA’s was turned down. He said that our District, Ponderosa, and Flag Fire were also turned down and none of those grants even made it to peer review. Chief Tope stated that Chief Bill’s from Flag Fire was going to work on finding out why they all got turned down so fast. He said that the different departments may try to write a regional grant for SCBA’s in hopes of getting the grant. He stated that they like to award regional grants so that the mutual aid departments are all using the same equipment which allows for an easier transition when working with multiple agencies on fires. 
9. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Possible switch to Coconino County Dispatch:

Chief Tope explained that with the numerous mistakes and the bad radio reception he was considering working in to the new year budget a move from Guardian Dispatch to Coconino County Dispatch (Flag Dispatch). He told the board that we were already going to purchase around $18,000.00 dollar’s worth of equipment needed to try to get a little better reception, but the tipping point for him is with all the mistakes we are having to deal with when it comes to Guardian Dispatch. Chief Tope told the board that for this upcoming fiscal year it would cost us around $38.14 per call or around $27,000.00 for our total calls. He explained that when a 911 call is placed it starts with Flag Dispatch who takes the initial information. Then Flag Dispatch calls Guardian Dispatch to relay the information and then Guardian Dispatch does the tones at the fire department and relays the information which by that time is usually inaccurate and takes minutes sometimes from the time the initial call is placed before the tones go off for our guys to respond. Switching to Flag Dispatch should help with the inaccurate information issues, cut down of the time between when the call is placed and when we get toned out and will also take care of our bad radio reception issues. In the long run this should also help our ISO rating. Chief Tope stated that he has these figures worked into the new year budget and is looking to be fully switched over by September if the board would approve him to work towards this dispatch switch. 

Clerk Timberman moved to proceed with the switch of dispatch companies. The motion was seconded by Member Barnes.
The motion passed unanimously. 

10. EXECUTIVE SESSION: 2nd Formal Fire Chief review and new year contract:
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to go into executive session. Member Treharne moved, and Member Rose seconded.

The motion passed unanimously. 

Executive Session started at 3:29 p.m.

Executive Session meeting minutes recorded by Chairman Drinen.

Executive Session ended at 3:50 p.m.

Chairman Drinen asked the board how long they felt they should renew Chief Tope’s contract term.

Clerk Timberman moved to renew Chief Tope’s contract term for three years. The motion was seconded by Member Rose. 

The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Drinen asked the board what they felt was a fair raise for Chief Tope’s new contract. 

Clerk Timberman moved to increase Chief Tope’s current salary by 10% plus the addition of his 10% medic pay, bringing his total salary to $118,580. The motion was seconded by Member Treharne. 

The motion passed with Clerk Timberman, Member Treharne, and Member Rose voting in favor and, Member Barnes voting against. 
*There was no tie so Chairman Drinen did not need to vote, per Roberts Rules. 

Chairman Drinen did want everyone to know that although Chief Tope’s current contract is for three years, that the board could choose to increase his pay anytime within that contract.

The board took a few minutes to openly state how well they felt Chief Tope was doing with his new role. They commented that a few board members have heard from different community members how happy they were with the communication efforts put forth by the Fire Chief and the District, the efforts with the Chief and District to make the department a very friendly and professional place and the great changes made within the Pinewood Fire Department Auxiliary. 
11. Call to the Public:
Bob Timberman stated that he gets asked while out by the community members how the new Chief is doing, and he said he feels confident when he tells them that he is doing a fantastic job. 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:04 P.M.

Next Meeting:
May 15, 2018 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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